HSS College Faculty Council Meeting
9 February 2016
11:00 am, Dean’s Conference Room
Minutes
Attending: Dr. Chuck Aust, Dr. Jeanne Law Bohannon, Dr. Stephen Collins, Dean Robin Dorff, Dr. Lynn Fedeli, Dr. Beth Giddens, Dr. Dorothy Marsil, Dr. LeeAnn Lands, Dr. Ernesto Silva, Dr. Jun Tu, Dr. Ken White.

1. Minutes from 12 January 2016 meeting were approved.
2. Dean Dorff skipped CHSS update, in interest of time.
3. Bonuses for online instructors.
Discussion ensued regarding several issues on this topic including Dean Dorff’s suggestion that the official withdrawal date (W date) for each semester remains the cleanest way to determine faculty bonus pay for teaching online.  He reported that the DLAC had recommended the structure remain “as is,” due to the large amount of administrative work necessary to change to a pro-rated status.  Lynn Fedeli argued that the faculty who brought this item forward for discussion (from the Department of Foreign Language) feel strongly about the pay issues and the dates used to calculate bonus pay. Dean Dorff suggested that an admin unit such as the Bursar’s office could identify amounts that would be impacted.  Others questioned where the money that is not refunded to students or paid to faculty after the W date goes.  Dean Dorff suggested that perhaps the Registrar would have this data as well as the number of students who withdraw from online courses after the W date.  
Ken White suggested that the CFC could put forth a student scholarship fund with the leftover money from post-W date dollars. Beth Giddens and Lynn Fedeli suggested that we should find out how much money is in question. 
The council recommended that concerned instructors in Foreign Languages and other departments seek data to answer these questions and to support any future request that DLAC reconsider its position on this topic. Concerned instructors might then bring the issue back up in the Faculty Senate, specifically by requesting that the Faculty Senate Executive Committee take a look at the issue.

4. Psychology Department T&P Letter.
Dorothy Marsil reported that the letter had been revised to reflect the Senate’s approval of changes to external letters. The body discussed whether or not the CFC should vote to support sending the letter or take the issue back to their departments.  After discussion, the CFC voted to support the letter as individuals on the CFC and to take the letter back to individual departments for decisions on departmental support.   Carried unanimously. 
Dorothy further suggested that departments may use the frame of the Psychology Department’s letter and edit as needed for their own needs.  

CFC members decided not to vote on whether to serve as individual, named signatories to the letter.
5. Lecturers’ participation in departmental administrative review committees. Since lecturers represent a large percentage of the faculty in some departments, why are they prohibited from serving on administrative review committees? 
LeeAnn Lands explained that when the FSEA was created, Lecturers’ voice was included by way of having them complete the evaluation instrument.  At the time, it was decided not to include non-tenured faculty on the review committees because they are not protected by tenure.  It is correct that staff can complete the evaluation instrument and are included on review committees. At the time, it was argued that staff had a perspective that may not be fairly represented by faculty, as faculty have very different responsibilities and relationships to supervisors. She also explained that changes to the process are suggested to the KSU Process Review Committee, which is chaired by Andy Pieper. The committee (which is made up of two chairs, two deans, and two faculty members appointed by Senate) reviews and discusses those suggestions and makes recommendations to the Provost. The committee considers (major) revisions to its procedures every 3 years, and AY 2016-17 will be the next time revisions are considered. (Minor fine-tuning has taken place each year, with approval of the Provost.) Beth Giddens noted the desire from English faculty for lecturer involvement and that it is problematic for tenured faculty to speak for non-tenured faculty on this issue, especially when a department like English includes such a large number of lecturers. Jun Tu noted that non-tenured faculty do have a voice in online evaluations of administrators.
Dean Dorff recommended that the CFC could put forth language for a University policy change allowing representation and then let each department decide in its own by-laws whether or not that was appropriate. The related issues of the proposed change in the annual review process for lecturers and the service requirements for lecturers were raised. Beth Giddens recommended that members take this issue back to their departments to discuss this change, which could take several years to implement.
6. T& P Revision: University task force and CHSS committee: How were these formed? Do they include associate professors and are they diverse?

Dean Dorff reported that all but two members of Ron Matson’s T&P taskforce are from CHSS.  Ken White reported that the purpose of the taskforce is to get language set forth as part of the process to amend Faculty Handbook.
7. Budget status and its impact on travel/professional funds and department discretionary funds.  What is the current view of the likelihood of robust merit pay increases for AY 2016-17?
Dean Dorff reported that he does not have a final budget for either, but that the baseline funding from the State is better than last year.  He continues to make the case that General Education (heavy load for CHSS) is a primary University concern in terms of budgets and hiring lines. Many of these lines are expected to be lecturer lines. He hopes that “resources will reflect priorities” and that the needs for new faculty lines to support both General Education and CHSS majors will be recognized.
Beth Giddens asked if there could be better security for lecturers in terms of promotion and retention, because lecturers do not have representation like part-time faculty members do in terms of advocating for their professional advancement. 

8. Marketplace of Ideas events.
Dean Dorff suggested that these events could be coordinated out of the President’s office; OR, we could abandon the idea and move forward with an open submission protocol for a CHSS speaker’s series. The CFC will consider the options at the March 2016 meeting.
9. CHSS Bylaws revisions.

There will be two open forums, one on the Kennesaw campus and one on the Marietta campus.  Dates and times will be announced via email and KSU Inform.  Faculty feedback is encouraged.

The meeting was adjourned at 12:30 pm. 
